
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

HELD ON 29 SEPTEMBER 2005


OSM.47/05
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY IMPROVEMENT PLAN FOR 2005 TO 2007

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented an Overview and Scrutiny Improvement Plan for 2005 to 2007.  He advised that the Plan had been prepared on the basis of the discussions which had been held at the Workshop on 11 August 2005 which had looked at the outcome of the Review of Overview and Scrutiny by Dr Stephanie Snape.

The Improvement Plan identified each recommendation/issue which had been made by Dr Snape.  Against each recommendation there was a comment/action based on what was discussed at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop.  Lead Officer(s) had been identified for each action, with a risk and priority assigned and a timescale defined.  

The Members then gave detailed consideration to the contents of the Improvement Plan and made the following comments and suggestions in relation to individual recommendations or issues:

Recommendation 1 – The action was to review Member Induction Programme and Training and Development (including Chairing skills).  Members suggested that on-the-job training could be undertaken by allowing different Members to chair workshop sessions which were on a less formal basis than other Committee Meetings.  They also suggested that the timescale should be brought forward.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager undertook to pass the suggestions about training to the Lead Officers responsible and to timescale bring forward the proposed timescale of "by start of new Civic year".

Recommendation 2 – Members supported the proposed action that each Committee initiate at least one Task and Finish Group before the end of the year, with priority and timescale, as defined.

Recommendation 3 – The action to Review again in 2006/07 was supported.  

Recommendation 4 – The action of Report Formats being reviewed and CMT undertaking quality assurance role on Reports to O & S Committees was supported, with the lead officer, priority and timescale, as defined.

Recommendation 5 – The comment that the current formats of agendas and minutes were strongly supported.

Members referred to meetings when evidence is taken from witnesses and asked the Overview and Scrutiny Manager if consideration had been given to any mechanical means of recording meetings.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager responded that he had explored sound recording options and looked at the experience of other Councils but had yet to find a system that Members and Officers would be entirely satisfied with.  Members commented that some witnesses may feel inhibited if they were being recorded.  The Committee Clerk added that when minuting evidence and witness sessions and seeking to take a verbatim record, Committee Clerks tried to share the workload so that one Clerk was not recording a meeting for an undue amount of time.  A Member suggested that recording of witnesses in evidence sessions could be undertaken by two Clerks at the same meeting, taking it in turns to record questions and answers.  The Committee Clerk responded that this would have a resource implication.  Members also suggested that it may be beneficial for Clerks to attend the Agenda Briefing sessions in advance of meetings.  They commented that if there were resource implications associated with recording meetings then these should be fed into the budget process at an early stage.  

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager responded that Overview and Scrutiny was moving towards carrying out more of this work in an informal way and he suggested that Officers would monitor this and associated workloads.

Recommendation 6 – Members supported the action that when suitable topics arise Committee should hold meetings elsewhere with a target of two before the end of the Civic year, but the topics must be suitable for different venues.

Recommendation 7 – Changes had been made to the layout of the Committee Rooms and there had been positive feedback on these changes.

Recommendation 8 – Members strongly supported the need for an action to review the heating, air conditioning and provision of a sound system.  They recognised that there could be resource implications around this and emphasised that if necessary something should be put forward as a budget proposal as a matter or urgency.  Members commented that it was often difficult to hear what was being said in Committee Meetings and if Members and Officers were serious about trying to engage the public then if was not satisfactory to have meetings where they could not hear what was going on.  

It was agreed that the priority be moved from medium to high and that if necessary a budget bid should be made.  

Recommendation 9 – In response to a Member’s question about why there was no reference to holding Officers to account, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the Improvement Plan was focussed on areas where Overview and Scrutiny needs to improve.  The Review had not identified a need in relation to holding Officers to account but had identified a weakness in holding the Executive and Portfolio Holders to account.  Members then endorsed the proposed action.

Recommendation 10 – It was agreed that the reference to Executive Director should be changed with Jason Gooding named against this action.

Recommendations 11, 12 and 13 – One of the proposed actions was to prepare guidance on criteria for prioritisation of work items with the aim of having two hour focussed and productive meetings.  Members welcomed the proposal to develop guidance on the criteria to be applied.  The role of the Chairman in the prioritisation of work items was emphasised.

There was discussion on items being submitted for information only.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager suggested that the communication of such issues should really be out with the Overview and Scrutiny Process.

Recommendations 14 and 15 – Members referred to the action on the development of a Protocol to guide the relationship between Executive and Overview and Scrutiny.  This Protocol would be developed in a joint workshop session between Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee and the Executive.  Members suggested that in order to give the Protocol some power or profile, it should be a formal resolution of the Council.  

It was agreed that the priority be moved from medium to high and a workshop session be arranged as soon as possible.

Recommendation 16 – Members recognised the need for Chairmen to sum up as carefully and clearly as possible.

Recommendation 17 – Work to develop a robust system for tracking responses to Overview and Scrutiny recommendations was supported but not as a priority.

Recommendations 18 and 19 – Members agreed the proposed comments, actions, priority and timescale. 

Recommendation 20 – Members suggested that there was an urgent need for a Communications Strategy for Overview and Scrutiny to be developed and it was agreed that the priority be changed from medium to high.

Recommendations 21, 22 and 23 –Officer support to Overview and Scrutiny was due to be addressed through the current reorganisation.

Members then referred to Recommendations 21, 22 and 23 in relation to Officers support to Overview and Scrutiny and stressed the need for additional support to be put in place and suggested that this should be included within the current budget cycle as a budget bid.  The Executive Director commented that it was the Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s intention to address the resourcing question for Overview and Scrutiny support as part of the reorganisation.  Members recognised this but stated that they needed to clearly identify the need for Overview and Scrutiny support as a priority at this stage.  The Executive Director responded that he accepted that there needed to be a higher priority for Overview and Scrutiny and he felt there would be capacity which could be used to support Overview and Scrutiny.

Recommendations 24, 25 and 26 – The comments, actions, Lead Officer priority and timescales were supported. 

Recommendation 27 – Scrutiny web pages would be developed.

Recommendations 28, 29, 30 and 31 – The comments, actions, Lead Officer priority and timescales were supported.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager clarified that in relation to Recommendation 29 the proposal would be for the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee to have a joint meeting with the Executive Committee on a six monthly basis.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the Overview and Scrutiny Improvement Plan for 2005 to 2007 be agreed subject to the points made by the Committee above being included within the Plan.

(2)
That the Improvement Plan be referred to all three Overview and Scrutiny Committees for information.  

(3)
That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager arrange a workshop session between the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee and the Executive and that this be followed by a formal reference to the Executive.  

(4)
That it is recommended to Council that the Constitution is amended so that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee is to meet only as required with the Improvement Plan and relationship with the Executive being the sole focus of the Management Committee.

(5)
That the comments of the Committee on the potential budget and resource issues in relation to the physical environment of Committee Rooms and the need for adequate support for Overview and Scrutiny be forwarded to the Executive, the Leader and the Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder.







